REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

FEBRUARY 12, 2013

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA
FEBRUARY 12, 2013

TO ALL BOARD OF EDUCATION MEMBERS:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union will be held on February 12, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey.


The regular meeting of the Board of Education of the Township of Union was held at on February 12, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. at Union High School Library, North Third Street, Union, New Jersey,  pursuant to notice sent to each board member.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Susana Cooley, Dr. Guy Francis, Mrs. Linda Gaglione,  Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden,  Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio and Mr. Francis Perkins (President)


ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:      Mrs. Versie McNeil 



Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Dr. Francis led the board and audience members in the Pledge of Allegiance.


The secretary read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act”, a copy of which is on file in the office of the secretary.


Mr. Perkins thanked all of the students from Battle Hill School who had their projects on display in the library this evening.  He congratulated all of them on their efforts and told them to keep up the good work.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the minutes of the Work session of November 13, 2013; the Regular Meeting of November 20, 2012 and the Executive Session of November 20, 2012 be approved:


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
Dr. Francis


MOTION WAS CARRIED

COMMUNICATION:
REQUEST FOR USE OF UNION SCHOOL GYMNASIUM – UNION 9u STORM BASEBALL TEAM

Tony Barroqueiro, Team Manager of Union 9u Storm Baseball Team submitted a request for use of a Union School gymnasium two hours, two days per week.
REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVES – GALANTE

Krystal Galante, resource room teacher at Battle Hill Elementary School, submitted a  request  for  maternity  and unpaid family for the period April 8, 2013 through November 24, 2013.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVES – REGENYE

Heather Regenye, guidance counselor at Kawameeh Middle School, submitted a request  for  maternity  and unpaid family leaves for the period April 20, 2013 through June 21, 2013.
REQUEST FOR EXTENTION OF UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – DUERR

Kathy Duerr, teacher at Washington Elementary School, submitted a request for  extension  of  unpaid  medical leave for the period January 19th through March 31st 2013.
LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – O’BRIEN

Kevin J. O’Brien, mathematics teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted Letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective July 1, 2013.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – SCHEUERMANN

Danielle Scheuermann, physical education/health teacher at Union High School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave, for the period February 2 through March 27, 2013.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – GILLIGAN

Brooke Gilligan, ICR teacher at Connecticut Farms School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leaves for the period April 22, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID CHILD REARING LEAVE – PIOTROWSKI

Kimberly Piotrowski, resource room teacher at Battle Hill School, submitted  a  request  for unpaid child rearing leave, for the period February 26, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – VEGLIA

Christine Veglia, teacher at Connecticut Farms School, submitted a request  for  unpaid  medical  leave  for the period January 4 through March 15, 2013.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION – CANDIDO

Monica R. Candido, Spanish teacher at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation, effective July 1, 2012.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – MEYER

 Justin Meyer, social studies teacher at Union High School, submitted a request for unpaid family leave, for the period March 4 through April 14, 2013.

REQUESTFOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE – MARCARIO

Stephanie Marcario, English teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid medical leaves for the period April 26 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

REQUEST FOR UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – REGESKI

Annette Regeski, part-time bus assistant submitted a request for unpaid family leave for the period February 8th through May 7th, 2013.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVES – DAVIS

Patricia Davis, pre-kindergarten teacher at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leaves for the period March 28th, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY AND UNPAID FAMILY LEAVE – MC DONAGH

Jessica McDonagh, English teacher at Burnet Middle School, submitted a request for maternity and unpaid family leave, for the period April 8th through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

COMMUNICATION TO CHIEF FREDERIC FRETZ

Thank you letter to Chief Frederic Fretz, Union Fire Department, dated January 28, 2013.
COMMUNICATION TO NICK SANTILLO

Thank you letter to Nick Santillo, Director of Operational Security of NJ American Water Company  dated January 28, 2013.
COMMUNICATION TO DIRECTOR DAN ZIESER

Thank  you  letter  to Director  Dan Zieser, Union  Police Department dated January 28, 2013

REQUEST FOR MATERNITY, UNPAID FAMILY AND EXTENDED CHILD REARING LEAVES – STYPULKOWSKI

Eliza Stypulkowski, fifth grade teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, submitted a request for maternity, unpaid family and extended child rearing leaves, for the period February 27th through the end of the 2012-2013 school year.

LETTER OF RESIGNATION (RETIREMENT) – HAMBERG

Michael Hamberg, Vice Principal at Union High School, submitted a letter of resignation for the purpose of retirement, effective April 1, 2013.

Dr. Martin thanked all of the students from Battle Hill School who had their “inventions” on display in the library tonight.  He introduced Mrs. Craig and Mrs. Romanishin who were the two fourth grade teachers who organized this project with their students.  He also introduced all of the fourth grade students who  had participated; they were Latesha Altafem, Aaron Kotalvis, Thomas Eng, Alexis Aurello, Jason Kobuku, Justin Kobuku, Andrew Nieves, Sylvester Worsinski, Thomas Adamkowski and Zachery Dobbins.

SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS

Battle Hill School – Dr. Martin introduced Mrs. Warren, the principal of Battle Hill School, to give her presentation on her school.  Mrs. Warren thanked the Board for allowing her the opportunity to come to this meeting to present some of the many activities and programs that are happening at Battle Hill School.  She said that there has been a shift in education and that shift has become CORE Standards.  Mrs. Warren said that she has been doing research on how the CORE Standards will be impacting the ability to teach students for the 21st Century.  She had several of her teachers with her this evening who would be presenting some of things that have been happening at Battle Hill School. 


Mrs. Leblond a third grade teacher at Battle Hill School said that the third graders that she has been working with have been very interested in starting a garden at Battle Hill School.  She said that this came about when the students were working on a science communities unit and the students were learning about different types of soil that iare found on the earth and in their communities.  Mrs. Leblond said that the students made compost and learned how compost helped farmers grow better crops and as a result of this the students wanted to create a garden at the school.  She said that the third grade teachers decided that this would be a great hands on project that would encompass all aspects of the curriculum.  Mrs. Leblond said that the students will be able to do research about the plants that will be grown in the garden; they will graph and measure the result and the school will reach out to the community to help with the supplies.  She said that the third grade teachers are in the process of researching the different grants that are available for this type of project.


Mrs. Romanishin said that she and Mrs. Craig have been creating comprehensive cross-curricular units of study for science, language arts, reading and writing.  She said that they are having students dive in deep into the subject to become experts in the subject matter.  Mrs. Romanishin said that they started the year off with an animal adaptation unit and the students had to create a power point presentation.  She said that the students moved into the simple machine project; next, the students will be going into space and creating a play to present to the student body.


Mrs. Craig said that when she and Mrs. Romanishin prepare units, they first figure out what topic they would like to have the students really understand.  She said that they then figure out what the students need to know, what the students have to be able to do and what they have to be able to understand.  Mrs. Craig said that once they have those key points in mind, then they work backwards to figure out how they can put everything into place.  She said that these projects involve a lot of cooperation, creativity and 21st Century skills.  Mrs. Craig said that all of these things have to be planned out so that students are able to explain, they are able to synthesize information, they are able to interpret information, they are able to use the text and various other sources such as the internet.  She said that they also try to get parents involved in these projects as well.  Mrs. Craig said that once the students are able to use these strategies, they can put them into any content area.  She said that she wants to make sure that students are ready across the board; not just literal comprehension but to use higher order level skills to see things in different ways.


Mrs. Warren said that in order for students to be critical thinkers to be prepared for the 21st Century, they also have to know about the community in which they live.  She said that they have to take responsibility for the world in which they live.  Mrs. Warren said that this year, Battle Hill’s Student Council Advisors with help from the Art teacher set out a goal to try to help victims of Hurricane Sandy and the school had a program called “Seashells for Sandy” and the fourth grade students in their art classes created ornaments that were sold during the Winter Concert and the students were able to raise $1,000 that was sent to Union Beach Memorial Elementary School, a school damaged during the storm, to help them reopen their school.  She said that one only is Battle Hill looking at students academically but also making sure that students understand about the world they live in, the community they live in and they are active participants in making sure that they are responsible members of the community.
 

Burnet Middle School – Dr. Martin introduced the three administrators from Burnet Middle School – Mr. Salvatore, Mr. Rettino and Ms. Drayton.  Mr. Salvatore thanked the board for giving him an opportunity to speak at the meeting.  He made a slide presentation (a copy of which is attached to these minutes).  Mr. Salvatore said that one of the changes that Burnet Middle School has gone through over the past few years is that 80-minute instruction periods were instituted three years ago.  He said that Burnet Middle School has been able to give students a better opportunity of what is being presented in the content areas of English and Mathematics.  Mr. Salvatore said that the teachers have been able to provide more in depth instruction with the extra time that they have in those classes.  He presented a graph of students over the past three years as they progressed through the school, which shows a decline in “partially proficient” scores which is a good thing.  Mr. Salvatore said that he believed this had a lot to do with the block scheduling, the dedication that the teachers have given to the students and also the students having an opportunity to actually work through a process and have more in depth opportunities to learn about that content area.  He said that another thing that is being done at Burnet Middle School is the anti-bullying program.  Mr. Salvatore said that the incidents of bullying at the school have decreased by 74% from the first half of 2011 to the first half of 2012.  He said that there is a long list of different programs and offerings that are available to students at Burnet Middle School.   


Mr. Salvatore said that there is a PBSIS “Positive Behavior Support in Schools” program at Burnet.  He said that this program has been going on at the school for about three years after it had been awarded a grant from the State Department of Special Education and staff members went for training. Mr. Salvatore said that Burnet Middle School relies very heavily on the community to sponsor this program.  He said that Ms. Colandrea is the coordinator of this program and she works very closely with several other staff members and they are the reason why Burnet maintains its edge.  Mr. Salvatore said that in 2010 training took place for the PBSIS program; in 2011 the program was actually introduced and implemented with the students and 2012 was the last year that Burnet received support from the State and now Burnet is on its own and pretty much self sufficient.  He said that Burnet Middle School is now considered a “spotlight school” by the State and Burnet is featured by the State of New Jersey on its website and the State has taken some ideas from Burnet and have made them mandatory for the program in other schools that are presently implementing this program.  Mr. Salvatore said that Burnet Middle School was displayed at the Northeast Region PBSIS Forum that was held last spring.  He said that there is a school wide recognition program for students, which involves having a prize wheel, to redeem the Lion’s Loot which is given to students when they are doing something that they should be doing.  Mr. Salvatore said that he has seen a lot of good things coming out of the PBSIS program since it has been instituted.  He said that through a school survey, he has found out that the overall school climate among the students has improved as this program encourages them to be on their best behavior at all times.  Mr. Salvatore said that there is a weekly theme for this program which is determined by the staff and it is displayed around the school.  He said when students are seen exemplifying the weekly themes, they receive Lion’s Loot.  Mr. Salvatore said that there is a school store where students can use their Lion’s Loot to make purchases such as notebooks, pens, pencils, etc.  He said that the PBSIS program has resulted in the decline of the number of office referrals from being late to school to a major disciplinary issue.  Mr. Salvatore said that all of the changes that have been made at Burnet Middle School has come together to improve the school.


Mr. Salvatore said that Burnet Middle School has a full music program which includes concert band, string orchestra, full orchestra, jazz band, marching band, advanced band and pit orchestra.  He said that there are several of these groups that come in either before school or stay after school to rehearse and this says a lot to the students’ dedication to their “craft”.  Mr. Salvatore said that last year Burnet Middle School had several students compete with the Union High School marching band which placed first at the U.S. Bands National Championship.  He said that also last year the concert band, string orchestra and jazz band competed at a middle school competition, “The High Note Musical Festival” in Allentown, Pennsylvania and out of 100 possible points that could be awarded, concert band scored 97; jazz band scored 95 and string orchestra scored 92.  Mr. Salvatore said that these groups came back with several 1st place trophies. He said that he felt that the performing arts students will be at the top of the charts again this year when they perform “Fame, Jr.”  Mr. Salvatore said that some of their commitment and hard work has really paid off by learning life skills such as success, dedication and commitment as they go through their rehearsals and preparations for the performances.  He said that the students will be performing “Fame, Jr.” on February 28th (which will be a free senior citizens performance at 10 a.m.) March 1st and 2nd at 7:00 p.m. and March 3rd at 2:00 p.m.   


Mr. Nufrio said that as a former educator he was very impressed with both the students’ projects and the presentations of both of the principals tonight.  He said that he has not seen a chart presented in the novel fashion as Mr. Salvatore did tonight.  Mr. Nufrio said that he thought it was important to see things presented from both sides and the arguments are very strong in terms of what Burnet is doing to help promote better discipline.  He said he wished the Board could patent it.  


Mr. Nufrio said that the students’ projects was a precursor to the district instituting a STEM program and what is happening at Burnet could be a precursor to thinking about an elective course at the high school because this is something that can stay with students throughout their lifetime.  He felt that this is something that should be considered as a course at the high school as an elective choice.


Mr. Perkins said that he particularly appreciated Mr. Salvatore’s emphasis on school climate.  He said that he and Mr. Arminio attended a statewide conference that was sponsored by the NJ School Boards Association a couple of weeks ago about school safety following the Newtown, Connecticut events and the conclusion of the expert panel at that conference was that school climate assessment is clearly as important as academic assessment in the success of the school academically as well as behaviorally.  Mr. Perkins said that it is extremely important that students and teachers enjoy being at school and that is a place where everyone feels welcome.  He said that while Burnet is exemplary it is not the only school in the district that is doing this type of thing and he felt that there would be much more discussion regarding this issue.


Mrs. Gaglione wanted to thank the children, parents and teachers from Battle Hill School for coming to the meeting tonight and giving wonderful explanations about the displayed projects.   She also thanked Burnet Middle School for their presentation; she said it was wonderful to see a decrease in incidents and she felt that the block schedule has helped everyone.     
Presentation of plaque to former board member – Gary Abraham – Mr. Perkins said that it gave him great pleasure to present a plaque to Mr. Abraham for his invaluable service that he had given to the community and the school district over nine years as a member of the Board of Education.  


Mr. Perkins said that over the years that he was on the board with Mr. Abraham, even though sometimes they did not agree on issues, you cannot help but become friendly. He said that he always recognized that it was the intention of everyone on the board was dedicated to the children of the district and to the entire community.  Mr. Perkins thanked Mr. Abraham for his service.  


Mr. Abraham said that when he left the first time, in made a along speech and he thanked a lot of people and his wife told him to keep it short tonight.  He said that he could not help but notice that it was appropriate that he receive the plaque tonight when four of the schools in town that played an important part in his family’s life was represented at the meeting tonight.  Mr. Abraham said that both his wife and daughter were both members of the Burnet Middle School; his daughter attended Battle Hill Elementary School; he said that Mr. Tatum’s first assignment upon coming to Union was to be the principal at Central-Five/Jefferson School when his daughter attended there and the meeting was being held at Union High School, which is daughter was a proud graduate of in 2011.  He wanted to thank his colleagues past and present on the Board of Education for their dedication and service to the children.  Mr. Abraham also wanted to thank the community for their support over the years.  He also thanked the Central Office staff, Dr. Martin and Dr. Jakubowski for everything.

Mr. Perkins said that when he went through the communication part of the agenda, he missed a few pieces of correspondence that he wanted to publically discuss.  He said that the Board and the district take the safety and security of the children as well as the staff very seriously.  Mr. Perkins said in that regard the district has conducted various drills in schools throughout the district from time to time with the help and cooperation of the Fire Department, Police Department and others.  

SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Martin gave the attendance statistics for the month of January, 2013 as follows:  Student attendance was 94% and Staff attendance was 94.3%.  

Dr. Martin said that everyone should be aware of the fact that health and fitness is one of the Board’s goals for the 2012-2013 school year and seeking out ways that the district can help students to enjoy life and to learn more because they are physically fit and nutritionally sound.  He said that the district has made some inroads in this area that he wanted to bring to the attention of the board and the public and it has to do with breakfast. Dr. Martin said that breakfast, by many people’s standards, is the most important meal of the day; especially for students.  He said that when a student has a nutritious breakfast, he or she goes to school and has the ability to focus on whatever it is put before them.  Dr. Martin said that when a student has not had breakfast, there is a lack or void that can be felt.  He said that many studies have been made that show a direct correlation between a nutritious breakfast, academic achievement and heightened positive behavior.  Dr. Martin said that it is important for a public school district to pay attention to this.  He said that he has looked hard at the breakfast that is presently being served in the schools.  Dr. Martin said that many students do have breakfast at home and that is wonderful but many students do not have breakfast at home.  He said that the district does have a breakfast program but it was found that a rather low percentage students that are eligible for free and reduced breakfast who take advantage of this program.  Dr. Martin said that he has been working closely with the ARAMARK Food Service in the past two or three months and Mrs. Bridges who is the ARAMARK director for our school district is very approachable.  He said that ARAMARK has done several things.  Dr. Martin said that ARAMARK is offering a prize during the month of February; every time a student has breakfast in school - free, reduced or full price – that student’s name is entered into a contest for an i-Pod at the end of the month; there will be an i-Pod awarded in each school.  He said that this has caused some excitement for the students and he understood that the percentage of students eating breakfast in school has increased considerably in every school.  Dr. Martin said that another thing that is happening is something called “Grab and Go” Breakfast.  He said that this is something that he heard was happening in other school districts and he thought that it should be tried in Union.  Dr. Martin said that the idea is that the students would get a brown lunch bag containing nutritious breakfast items such as a whole wheat or multi-grain bagel with a small amount of low-fat butter; a cheese stick; a carton of skim milk and apple slices.  He said that students would be able to get this from the cafeteria and take it  and eat it in homeroom.  Dr. Martin said when this program started there were only 63 students at Burnet Middle School that were eating breakfast in school and today that number has doubled to 125 students.  He said that this was very exciting for the district.  Dr. Martin said that if the studies are correct that breakfast impacts on student learning and student behavior, it is a good thing.  He said that the next sites to get the “Grab and Go” breakfast will be Kawameeh Middle School, then Union High School and then to all of the elementary schools. 


Dr. Martin said that Mr. Perkins touched on the subject of security in the schools.  He said that because of the tragedy that occurred in Connecticut, schools across the nation are re-examining everything that they are doing and Union Township is doing that as well.  Dr. Martin said that there are some changes being made in the schools to tighten security. He said that even though all schools have locked doors and visitors must be “buzzed” in, there will now be another layer of security at the front doors.  Dr. Martin said that if a visitor is “buzzed” in by the main office, there will be another staff person sitting at the door to great the visitor and escort that individual to the main office to register and obtain a visitor tag.  He said that this will allow the office to keep track of visitors.  Dr. Martin said that the district wants to get to the point that every, single adult in every building has an identification tag.  He said that if there is an adult without a tag, all staff members feel responsible and empowered to step up to that individual to be escorted to the main office of the school to be registered.  Dr. Martin said that this will allow for tighter control of who is in the buildings and why they are there.


Dr. Martin said that there are numerous other activities and programs taking place and they are being spearheaded in many cases by Dr. Lishak.  He asked Dr. Lishak to give an outline of those initiatives.


Dr. Lishak asked Director Zieser and Chief Fretz to come up to the microphone.  She said that as many people know, all school districts in New Jersey are required to conduct both a fire drill and a security drill each month.  Dr. Lishak said that these drills reported to the New Jersey Department of Education and approved by the Board of Education monthly. She said that the Township of Union Public Schools, in partnership with the Union Police Department, Fire Department and Health Department conduct a number of drills throughout the school year.  Dr. Lishak said that during the month of January, the district focused on, not only a full scale safety drill for students and faculty at Battle Hill Elementary School but an internal integrity drill in all ten school buildings.  She said that each time the district conducts safety and security drills in schools, the district learns better and more efficient ways to improve security procedures.  Dr. Lishak said that conducting drills insures the district is aware of a variety of incidents that can occur within the schools and the district continues to prepare students, faculty and staff on how to react to various situations.  She acknowledged the Union Township personnel who continue to make themselves available to the district for guidance and support as the district continues to increase security efforts.  Dr. Lishak introduced Director Dan Zieser, Chief Rick Landolfi, Captain Scott Davis, Lt. Shawn Herrighty, Sgt. Jerry Fogle, and School Resource Officer Rad Sangster of the  Union Police Department and Chief Fred Fretz and Captain Adams from the Union Fire Department along with all of the members of the police and fire departments who took part in security drills last month.  She also acknowledged Health Officer Marconi Gappas who works with the district to ensure all matters concerning health are also addressed in a timely manner and he will be working with the district as it conducts a full scale health drill before the end of this school year.  Dr. Lishak thanked everyone for their support in helping the district to create a safe environment for students, staff and school community.  


Director Zieser said that on behalf of the Police Department, it was an honor to work with everyone in the school district.  He said that everyone is always so cooperative.  Director Zieser said having different types of drills is a learning experience not only for the schools but also for the police personnel.  He said that the Police Department also conducts in-service training for its personnel.  Director Zieser said that there is constant reinforcement with Police personnel on how to handle different situations.  


Captain Fretz said that the Police Department along with the Fire Department works hand in hand; the Fire Department focusing on the medical aid side of these drills and to give Police Officers the access to certain areas of buildings and heights that they need, when they need it.  He said that this was an ongoing operation to bring the best services possible to the Township of Union with the Department of Public Safety.  Captain Fretz said that there are a lot of things that are going on behind the scenes between the Police, Fire, Union County and the Prosecutor’s Office.  He said that the Police and Fire Departments have a very good working relationship with the School District.


Dr. Lishak said that she could not say enough about the district’s School Resource Officer, Officer Sangster.  She said that after the district ran its drill in Battle Hill Elementary School, both Officer Sangster and Capt. Davis walked into every classroom along with Mrs. Warren and herself so that the students could be made comfortable about what happened during the drill.  Dr. Lishak said that all the students were at ease when they left the school.  She said that Officer Sangster returned to Battle Hill School the next day just to make sure that all the students in the school saw him again and understood that he is available at all times, not only during drills.  Dr. Lishak said that this is the type of “thought” that the Police and Fire Departments have for the students in the district.


Mr. Nufrio said that he has been living in Union for almost 25 years and one of the selling points for a realtor to have people move into a community is the Police and Fire Department but also the schools within the district.  He said that he was still very happy with all of the services in Union.  Mr. Nufrio said that Union is still a great community and he thanked Chief Fretz and Director Zieser for helping to make it that way.  

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON RESOLUTIONS ON THE AGENDA

Mark Gallagos, stated that he was a boy scout in Troop 68 from Connecticut Farms Church.  He said that he is presently working on his Eagle Scout project, which is the highest rank in Boy Scouts and his project is to build a memorial and a reading patio in Hannah Caldwell Elementary School in memory of Ms. Caruso.  Mr. Arminio asked Mark what brought him to that particular project.  Mark said that Hannah Caldwell wanted to have a reading patio and also wanted to set up a memorial for Ms. Caruso.  He said that Ms. Caruso was his first grade teacher in 2001 and this was a perfect project because it was in memory of her.  Mark said that it was very sad what happened but Ms. Caruso should be remembered for her dedication as a teacher at Hannah Caldwell School over the years.  Mark said that this will be an area where teachers can bring their students to read to them.  He said that this patio will be placed near the school garden. Mr. Arminio said that this was a fitting memorial because he knew how much Ms. Caruso liked to read.  Mark introduced Ms. Martha Kamatraus, his Eagle Scout Advisor and his mother who were with him tonight.  Mr. Perkins congratulated Mark and wished him good luck on his project.


Ms. Kamatraus said thanked the Board of Education for considering Mark’s Eagle Scout project.  She said that she has been an Eagle Scout advisor for the past seven years.  Ms. Kamatraus said that Mark was a fine young man and she knew that he would not let the district down.  She said that she was very proud of him and she thought it was very important for a young man to choose an Eagle project that is dear to his heart as this is a very important aspect of choosing a project.

Mr. Perkins said that he wanted to express his regret  for not making formal committee assignments earlier but he did mention at last month’s meeting that the assignments would be pretty much the same as last year. He said that he has spoken to a number of the board members about committee assignments and some slight changes that he was proposing.  Mr. Perkins said that it was important for everyone to understand the committee structure.  He said that last year he wrote a memo as to what committees are and what power they do and do not have.  Mr. Perkins said that committees of the board are made up of members of the board who become effectively subject experts in particular areas in which they serve.  He said that committees are not legislative committees and committee approval nor opposition is required to a particular proposal as all matters must be voted on by the entire membership of the board for approval.  He said that this is not to say that the committee’s recommendation is meaningless but that there may be other points of view and the committee does not have any legal standing whatsoever.  Mr. Perkins said that the committees will be as follows and if anyone who has been assigned to a committee does not wish to serve on that committee, please let him know. (Mr. Perkins said that there would be no more than three members of the board on any one committee to facilitate the additional presence of another board member if the board wishes to attend that committee meeting.  He said the number facilitates having less than a quorum of the board and therefore there is no requirement for required to notice a meeting or take minutes of the committee meeting): (a) Education/Student Discipline – Mrs. McNeil will be chairperson with Mr. Arminio and Dr. Francis; (b)  Fiscal and Planning – Mrs. Gaglione will be the chairperson with Mr. Arminio and Mr. Layden; (c) Operations – Mr. Layden will be the chairperson with Mr. Galante and Mrs. Cooley; (d) Policy – Mr. Arminio will be the chairperson with Mr. Layden and Mr. Perkins; (e) Personnel – Mr. Galante will be the chairperson with Mrs. McNeil and Mr. Nufrio; (f) Superintendent’s Evaluation – Mr. Galante will be the chairperson with Mr. Layden and Mr. Nufrio; (g) Legal/Residency – Mrs. Gaglione will be the chairperson with Mrs. Cooley and Dr. Francis will be on the residency side and on the legal side – Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins; (h) Grievance/Negotiations – Mr. Layden will be the chairperson with Mrs. Gaglione and Mr. Nufrio; (i) Technology – Dr. Francis will be the chairperson with Mr. Layden and Mrs. Cooley; (j) Union County School Boards Association – Mr. Arminio and Mrs. Cooley; (k) Township School Safety Committee – Mr. Arminio and Mr. Perkins; (l) Liaison to the Township Committee -  Mr. Galante and Dr. Francis; (m) Union County Educational Services Committee – Mr. Arminio and Mrs. Cooley; (n) NJ School Boards Association – Mr. Perkins and Mr. Arminio; (o) NJQSAC – Mr. Arminio.


Mr. Perkins said that he has also asked that Mrs. Cooley act as special liaison to the Presidents’ Council of the PTA’s in the district.  He said that Mrs. Cooley has graciously agreed to do that and has already had discussions with members of the PTA.

EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the following resolutions be adopted:

E-1.
AMEND 2012-2013 OUT-OF-DISTRICT ATYPICAL STUDENT PLACEMENT AND TUITION LISTS


That the 2012-2013 Out-of-District Atypical Student Placement List, students exited from Out-of-District Placement and Out-of-District Tuition Lists be amended in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.  

E-2.
AMEND LIST OF STUDENT EXITED FROM THE ROLLS


That the board amend list of students exited from the rolls [three (3) students exited during the period January 1st through January 31st, 2013; a total of fifteen (15) students have been exited for the 2012-2013 school year] who are not domiciled in this school district in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.

E-3.
AFFIRM SUPERINTENDENT’S RESOLUTION OF HARASSMENT, INTIMIDATION AND BULLYING (HIB) CONCLUSIONS


That the board affirm the Superintendent’s resolution of Harassment, Intimidation and Bullying (HIB)  conclusions  for  the period January 12th to February 8th 2013. 

E-4.
APPROVE ELIMINATION OF PULL-OUT RESOURCE REPLACEMENT PROGRAM – KAWAMEEH MIDDLE SCHOOL


That the board approve elimination of a pull-out resource replacement program at Kawameeh Middle School (one seventh grade science section) effective February 1, 2013 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

E-5.
ALLOW CHILD OF STAFF MEMBER TO ATTEND PRE-KINDERGARTEN AT WASHINGTON SCHOOL FOR THE 2013-2014  TUITION FREE


That the board allow child of staff member to attend pre-school at Washington School for the 2013-2014 school year tuition free in accordance with the information appended to the nonpublic portion of these minutes.  Parent will be responsible to pay the $500 registration fee.
E-6.
APPROVE EAGLE SCOUT PROJECT


That the board approve M.G., Boy Scout from troop 68, Eagle Scout project to create a Reading Patio at Hannah Caldwell School in memory of Marissa Caruso in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
DISCUSSION:

Mrs. Gaglione asked if the plans for the project planned in resolution E-6 will be reviewed by Mr. Damato.  Mr. Damato said that both he and Mr. Wiggins will review the specifications for this project.  He said that there was not a lot of work being done on the site; just benches, planters and some basic improvements.  Mr. Damato said that he and Mr. Wiggins will monitor the project as well.



Mr. Galante said that with regard to resolution E-2, he noticed that the number of students that have been exited for this year is 15 at this point and last year for the entire year there were well over 40 students exited.  He asked Dr. Martin if this has anything to do with the resignation of one of the Residency Investigators.  Mr. Galante said that the district used to have five and now it is down to four investigators and if this investigator’s position need to be replaced.  He said that residency was a goal that was sent by the district when Dr. Martin first started on the board.  Dr. Martin said that he asked the same question last week and he actually met with Mrs. Hubbard and Mrs. Schmitberg, one of the investigators.  He said that their response was that there is the same number of residency investigators this year as last year.  Dr. Martin said that the district is exiting fewer students and he was hoping that it was a good sign and that people who don’t belong in our schools are getting the message and are not trying to “pull the wool over our eyes” as much as they used to.  He said that he was not really sure and it is something that is a continual struggle in the district and we are constantly watching and investigating tips.  Dr. Martin said that this is still something that is still a major concern and he knows that the citizens in the town do not want to pay hard earned tax dollars to educate students who do not live in Union.  He suggested that this subject be discussed at the next Personnel Committee meeting.  Dr. Martin said that adding an investigator would only give the district more person power.


Mrs. Gaglione said that she felt it was time to have another re-registration of students over next summer.  She said that the Administration Office pretty much handled this the last time it was done and there was virtually no additional cost associated with it.  Mrs. Gaglione suggested that the district look into this and she felt that now would be a good time to get going on it so that it is in place for the summer.


Mr. Galante said that considering that it is not a major expense to consider hiring another residency investigator for the district as it is a part time position that pays $20 per hour without benefits; he felt it would be well worth looking into.  Dr. Martin said that he would put it on the agenda for the next personnel committee meeting in March.


Mr. Nufrio asked Mrs. Gaglione how often re-registration is done.  Mrs. Gaglione said that it was done a couple of years ago.  She said that usually three grades are asked to re-register.  Mr. Tatum said that the last time re-registration was done it was for students who were transitioning to another school building and in fact, the cost is nothing more than a form which is imbedded in the Genesis system.  He said it requires certain information, proofs that are normally required for residency and it is done at particular grade levels to insure that students transitioning from one school to another. Mr. Tatum said that the results of the last re-registration were very positive in terms of the implementation.  


Mr. Nufrio said that it was the right thing to do but he wanted to know if there were any guidelines from the Department of Education concerning this procedure.  Mr. Damato said that there are lots of guidelines regarding residency; there is a whole section of the New Jersey Administrative Code dedicated to residency.  He said that as far as re-registration goes, it has 

been done in the district in the past and there is no prohibition as far as he knew but the district needs to comply with those sections of the Code that deal with registrations in general and also with residency matters.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mr. Arminio that the following resolutions be adopted:

F-1.
ACCEPT TREASURER’S REPORT


That the Treasurer’s Report dated January 31st, 2013 be accepted.

F-2.
ACCEPT SECRETARY’S REPORT


That the Secretary’s Report dated January 31st, 2013 be accepted.
F-3.
CERTIFY TREASURER’S AND SECRETARY’S REPORTS


Pursuant  to  N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.11(a), I  certify that as of  January 31st, 2013 no budgetary line item account has obligations and payments (contractual orders) which in total exceed the amount appropriated by the district board of education pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:22-8 and 18:22-8.1.



___________________________  _          ______________



James J. Damato, Board Secretary                 Dated

Pursuant  to  N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.2(h), we  certify  that as of January 31st, 2013 after review of the secretary’s monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund has been over-expended in violation of N.J.A.C. 6A:23-2.2(d)3  and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district’s financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year. This certification is solely based on the information provided by the School Business Administrator and Board Secretary and is assumed by the board to be correct.

F-4.
APPROVE LINE ITEM TRANSFERS


That the Board approve line item transfers in accordance with the copy appended to these minutes.
F-5.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/OR PURCHASE ORDERS PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 AND 18A:18A-10(a) 


That the board approve the attached list of contracts and/or purchase orders pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5 and 18A:18A-10(a) in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-6.
APPROVE ATTACHED LIST OF CONTRACTS AND/ OR PURCHASED PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21)


That the board approve attached list of contracts and/or purchases pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:18A-5(21)  in accordance with the information appended to these minutes: (a) N.J.S.I.A.A. - $2,000 – ticket sales for Boys and Girls Basketball Tournament – Union High School Athletics; (b) Fresh Concepts, Inc. – not to exceed $2,000 – purchase of baseball apparel – Union High School Athletics; (c) First Tracks – $6,166 – ski/snowboard club trip – Kawameeh Middle School; (d) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Joan Cioban Memorial Scholarship- Union High School; (e) 2013 Graduating Senior- $1,000 – UTEA Challenge Scholarship – Union High School; (f) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – General Interest Scholarship-Union High School; (g) 2013 Graduating Senior - $2,500 – Alumnus Barbara Michalik Scholarship – Union High School; (h) 2013 Graduating Senior - $2,500 – Alumnus Barbara Michalik Scholarship – Union High School; (i) 2013 Graduating Senior - $10,000 – Lincoln Technical Institute – South Plainfield Scholarship – Union High School; (j) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Union Center National Bank Scholarship – Union High School; (k) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – JLEP Community Service Scholarship – Union High School; (l) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – JLEP Community Service Scholarship – Union High School; (m) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – JLEP Community Service Scholarship – Union High School; (n) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Connecticut Farms Church Heritage Scholarship-Union High School; (o) 2013 Graduating Senior - $1,000 – Connecticut Farms Church Heritage Scholarship – Union High School; (p) Fan Cloth Products, LLC - $1,620 – purchase of dance club clothing – Union High School; (q) Princ3 Printing, Inc. - $1,616 – balance due for senior t-shirts – Union High School; (r) PeeJay’s Fresh Fruit - $2,330.50 – chorus/band fundraiser – Union High School; (s) Heritage Festivals - $22,500 – first installment for spring trip – Union High School; (t) NJ District of Key Club – not to exceed $5,770 – district convention registration – Union High School  
F-7.
APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE TRAVEL AND RELATED EXPENSES PURSUANT TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 AND BOARD POLICY FILE CODE 6471

That the Board approve district wide travel and related expenses pursuant to the requirements of N.J.S.A. 18A:11-12, N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-7 and Board Policy File Code 6471 and in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
F-8.
PRE-APPROVE DISTRICTWIDE STUDENT FIELD TRIP DESTINATIONS AND PURPOSES PURSUANT TO N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8


That the Board pre-approve district wide student field trip destinations and purposes pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6A:23A-5.8 in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

F-9.
APPROVE SUBMISSION OF FY2013 IDEA GRANT AMENDMENT 1


That the Board approve submission of FY2013 IDEA Grant Amendment 1 to allocate $35,151 of unexpended nonpublic funds from the FY2012 IDEA Basic Grant.

DISCUSSION:

None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolutions O-1 and O-2 be adopted:

O-1.
APPROVE SECURITY DRILL REPORTS


That pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:41-1 and P.L. 2009, Chapter 178, the board approve the following security drill reports in accordance with the information appended to these minutes. 
O-2.
APPROVE ADVERTISEMENT FOR SALE OF ITEMS DEEMED NO LONGER SERVICEABLE


That the board approve advertisement for sale of the items on the attached lists which have been deemed no longer serviceable (If there are no bids on these items, it will be sold as scrap.) 
DISCUSSION:


None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

THIS RESOLUTION WAS NOT MOVED TONIGHT PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION BY THE BOARD AT ITS NEXT MEETING
O-3.
APPROVE WASTE REMOVAL SERVICE CONTRACT – PREMIER FOOD WASTE


That the board approve Waste Removal Service Contract with Premier Food Waste, 432 Stokes Avenue, Ewing, NJ at a rate of $295 per month in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

Moved by Mr. Layden, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that resolutions O-4 through O-9 be adopted:

O-4.
APPROVE SUBMISSION OF PROJECT TO NJ DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION – BURNET MIDDLE SCHOOL BOILER PROJECT


That the board approve submission of Burnet Middle School Boiler project to the New Jersey Department of Education and amendment to include project in the Long Range Facilities Plan.  This is an “other capital” project and the board of education is not seeking state funding for same.

O-5.
APPROVE SUBMISSION OF PROJECT TO NJ DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION – CUPOLA PROJECTS AT FRANKLIN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL AND CONNECTICUT FARMS ELEMENTARY SCHOOL 


That the board approve submission of cupola projects at Franklin Elementary School and Connecticut Farms Elementary School to the New Jersey Department of Education and amendment to include project in the Long Range Facilities Plan.  These are “other capital” projects and the board of education is not seeking state funding for same.
O-6.
APPROVE SUBMISSION OF PROJECT TO NJ DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION – UNION HIGH SCHOOL TOILET RENOVATION


That the board approve submission of Union High School Toilet Renovation project to the New Jersey Department of Education and amendment to include project in the Long Range Facilities Plan.  This is an “other capital” project and the board of education is not seeking state funding for same.

O-7.
APPROVE SUBMISSION OF PROJECT TO NJ DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION – UNION HIGH SCHOOL FOOTBALL FIELD REFRESHMENT STAND


That the board approve submission of Union High School Football Field Refreshment Stand project to the New Jersey Department of Education and amendment to include project in the Long Range Facilities Plan.  This is an “other capital” project and the board of education is not seeking state funding for same.

O-8
APPROVE SUBMISSION OF PROJECT TO NJ DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION – HANNAH CALDWELL SCHOOL REAR STORAGE AREA


That the board approve submission of the Hannah Caldwell Rear Storage Area project to the New Jersey Department of Education and amendment to include project in the Long Range Facilities Plan.  This is an “other capital” project and the board of education is not seeking state funding for same.

O-9.
APPROVE CONTINGENCY CHANGE ORDER NO 9 – PATOCK CONSTRUCTION COMPANY


That the board approve Contingency Change Order No. 9 from Patock Construction Company, 43 Gilbert Street North, Tinton Falls, NJ in connection with addition and alterations to Central-Five/ Jefferson School (a) supply all labor and material to replace existing “girls” entrance roof in the additional amount of $7,652; (b) supply all labor and material to weld rebar to existing concrete deck in the additional amount of $1,690; (c) supply all labor and material to install UV#13 in alternate location in the additional amount of $1,876; (d) supply all labor and material required to remove existing roof structure for elevator in the additional amount of $1,815 and (e) supply all labor and material to install additional wood roof blocking in the additional amount of $277. This will decrease the owner’s contingency reserve in the amount of $13,310 which leaves a balance of $740,203 in that account in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:

None

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

THIS RESOLUTION WAS PULLED FROM THE AGENDA FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION BY THE COMMITTEE
O-10.
APPROVE WAIVER OF RENTAL FEES – UNION 9u STORM BASEBALL TEAM


That the board approve waiver of rental fees for Union 9u Storm traveling baseball team for use of a Union school gym for two hours per day, two days per week during the winter and early spring.
DISCUSSION:

Mr. Arminio said that the Storm Traveling Baseball wanted to use a Union School gym two hours per day, two days per week.  He wanted to know what the specific days and times were.  Mrs. Gaglione asked if the board would be waiving all fees for this use.  Mr. Damato said that this group is looking for a waiver of fees.  He said that all of these students are residents of Union who are part of a traveling baseball team.  Mr. Damato said that they are being coached by individuals from the community and they will use dates and times that fit into the school schedule.  He said that they want to find a place indoors to do some basic fielding drills with tennis balls and do some basic hitting drills with wiffel balls; no hard balls will be used.  Mr. Damato said that this group does have insurance and he would approve the groups insurance before they can use any facility.  

Mr. Nufrio said that he had a question regarding any possible damage to the gym floors but if the group is going to use tennis balls and wiffel balls, he did not think this would damage the floors.  

Mr. Perkins said that he heard that this group wants to do strength and conditioning for these athletes.  Mr. Damato said that they will be doing some callisthenic drills but he did not think there would be any weight lifting.  Mr. Perkins said that the group did not articulate that this was what they wanted to do.  Mr. Damato said they said nothing about weight training.

Mr. Arminio asked what organization did they play with; are they associated with Little League or Babe Ruth.  Mr. Damato said that he would have to refer back to the communication but he did not think it was Little League or Babe Ruth.


Mrs. Gaglione said that she had a concern because there were two different organization that wanted to do something with basketball at Burnet and one of them had been a past basketball player from Union High School who was on the winning basketball team when she was a student at the high school and he was denied use for his camp and there was another 
organization that wanted to use the gyms for basketball and the board also denied that request.  She had the concern that if this request was approved who does the board say “yes” to and who does the board say “no” to.  Mrs. Gaglione said what was to say that Little League or soccer leagues can come into the gyms for practices and not pay anything.  She said that she has worked hard over the years and it is not the responsibility of the school district or the Township taxpayers to have to foot the bill for usage of the gyms.  Mrs. Gaglione said that it is not so much that the organization has insurance but it is the fact that they are utilizing facilities, things have to be fixed, regardless of insurance and she did not feel it was fair to the taxpayers, the school district or the school principals to have to work around the schedules of outside organizations that wish to use the school facilities especially if there are no fees associated with the use.  She asked for others to comment on this issue.  Mrs. Gaglione said that over the years the district has allowed certain people to utilize facilities, such as the recreation department, but to allow other organizations to use the facilities and not have the board discuss it openly, she felt was an issue.  Mr. Nufrio said that he thought maybe another concern would be if there is inclement weather what happens if school teams need to use facilities after school and someone else is already using the facility.  He said that the district cannot predict that this may happen and it would be a conflict.    Mr. Damato said that the district has all of its scheduling of use of facilities on the computer and the organization would have to register on the computer program (School Dude); go into the program; pick the times and dates that they want and see if those time are available for use.  He said that there should not be any conflicts with any other group.  Mr. Nufrio said that Mrs. 
Gaglione’s point was valid and wanted to know if the board would be setting a new precedent.  


Mr. Galante asked what the schedule of fees that the Board of Education uses to have outside organizations use its facilities.  Mr. Damato said that Union Little League would get a reduced rate rental fee.  He said that he was not sure of the exact amount but it would depend on the number of times and the length of time that they use a facility.  Mr. Perkins said that he has just been informed that this organization is not sanctioned by the Union Little League. Mrs. Gaglione thought that this group was requesting a fee waiver.  Mr. Damato said that was what they are requesting.  Mrs. Gaglione requested that this resolution be taken off the agenda tonight until the operations committee has an opportunity to discuss the matter further.
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Galante, seconded by Mr. Nufrio that the following resolutions be adopted:

P-1.
APPROVE PERSONNEL ACTIONS


That the Board approve personnel actions in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.
P-2.
AMEND SUBSTITUTE LISTS


That the February, 2013 Substitute/Home Instruction List, substitute custodians and substitute playground/ cafeteria aides, classroom assistants and secretaries be approved in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

P-3.
APPROVES LEAVES FOR STAFF

That the board approve leaves for the following staff: (a) Krystal Galante, resource room teacher at Battle Hill Elementary School, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period April 8th through November 24th, 2013; (b) Heather Regenye, guidance counselor at Kawameeh  Middle School,  maternity   and   unpaid   family   leave   for April 20th through June 21st 2013; (c) Kathy Duerr, teacher at Washington Elementary School, extended unpaid sick leave for the period January 19th through March 31, 2013; (d) Danielle Scheuermann, physical education/health teacher at Union High School for the period February 2nd through March 27th, 2013; (e) Brooke Gilligan, ICR teacher at Connecticut Farms Elementary School, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period April 22nd though the end of the 2012-2013 school year; (f) Kimberly Piotrowski, resource room teacher at Battle Hill Elementary  School  unpaid child rearing  leave for the period February 26th through the end of the 2012-2013 school year; (g) Christine Veglia, teacher at Connecticut Farms Elementary School unpaid medical leave for the period January 4th through March 15th, 2013;  (h) Justin Meyer, social studies teacher at Union High School, unpaid family leave for the period March 4 through April 14, 2013; (i) Stephanie Marcario, English teacher at Burnet Middle School, maternity and unpaid family leave for the period April 26th through the end of the 2012-2013 school year;(j) Annette Regelski, part-time bus assistant unpaid family leave for the period February 8th through May 7th, 2013; (k) Patricia Davis, pre-kindergarten teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, maternity and unpaid family leaves for the period March 28th 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year; (l) Jessica McDonagh, English teacher at Burnet Middle School, maternity and unpaid family leaves for the period April 8th, 2013 through the end of the 2012-2013 school year; (m) Eliza Stypulkowski, fifth grade teacher at Hannah Caldwell School, maternity, unpaid  family  and  extended  child  rearing leave for the period February 27th through the end of the 2012-2013 school year 
P-4.
ACCEPT LETTERS OF RESIGNATION


That the board accept letters of resignation from the following staff:  (a) Kevin J. O’Brien, mathematics teacher at Burnet Middle School, effective July 1, 2013 (retirement);  (b) Monica R. Candido,  Spanish  teacher  at Union High School, effective July 1, 2012; (c) Michael Hamberg, Vice Principal at Union High School, effective April 1, 2013 (retirement)
P-5.
APPROVE STAFF FOR PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT


That the board approve staff for Professional Development in accordance with the information appended to these minutes.

DISCUSSION:

None

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

LEGAL/RESIDENCY COMMITTEE

Moved by Mr. Arminio, seconded by Mrs. Gaglione that the following resolution be adopted:


L-1.
APPROVE STIPULATION OF SETTLEMENT 

That the board approve Stipulation of Settlement in connection with the matter of D.R. and T.R. o/b/o D.R. v. Union Township Board of Education in accordance with the information appended to the non-public portion of these minutes.

DISCUSSION:

None


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Moved by Mrs. Gaglione, seconded by Mrs. Cooley that the Board concur with the bills listed in the permanent bound register appended to these minutes and be ordered for payment.

AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mr. Layden asked the board could get an update on the progress of Central-Five/ Jefferson School project.  Mr. Damato said that he was on the site today for a job meeting and he can assure everyone that the project is on schedule.  He said that all of the classrooms are fully sheet rocked, primed and painted.  Mr. Damato said that all of the finished floors in the classrooms have been installed.  He said that all bathroom tile is complete, fixtures are in the process of being installed and all of the cabinetry in every classroom was being delivered and installation would begin tomorrow.  Mr. Damato said that the cafeteria and the gym still need a fair amount of work but those two areas are being reserved until the end of the job so that the workers can use those larger areas as “staging” areas and equipment can be moved in and out of the building.  He said that there is still only temporary heat in the building but the boilers were fired up today and there will be regular heat in the building which will be a huge improvement.  Mr. Damato said that he would like to arrange a tour for board members; he said that the building is safe enough now that hard hats are no longer required in the building.  Mr. Damato said that rooms have taken shape, the hallways and the offices look great.  He said that all of the kitchen hoods and ductwork, wiring and plumbing has been installed but the appliances have not been delivered yet.  Mr. Damato said he felt that the project was a few weeks ahead of schedule; the substantial completion date in July 1st; at that point there should be nothing left but “punchlist” items to complete. He said that the front of the building has been curbed and the sub-base has been installed.  Mr. Damato said that the job is adequately manned and work is progressing very well.  
Mr. Nufrio asked if any of the furniture that was taken out of Central-Five was able to be salvaged or sent to other schools.  Mr. Damato said that the district was able to salvage a large portion of the furniture and some of it did get distributed to other schools but there is still furniture which is being stored in storage trailers which have been rented for that purpose.  He said the goal was to have enough contingency money left over at the end of the project to purchase all new furniture for Central-Five.  Mr. Damato said he thought that would be the best thing for the school; if that is not possible, there is furniture that is usable particular student desks and things of that nature.  He said that as the district gets closer to the end of the job, the reserve account is getting smaller but he believed that there would be enough money to purchase new furniture.  Mr. Damato said that he would know more probably in April.  He said that is when he would like to get a furniture order prepared because there is an 8 to 10 week lead time on getting the furniture.  Mr. Nufrio asked if the furniture will be purchased on a bid.  Mr. Damato said that there are a couple of vendors for furniture that have either a State Contract or they are part of the Middlesex County Co-op.  He said that the furniture will probably be purchased through a Co-op or on a State Contract.  Mr. Damato said that he has asked several vendors to provide the district with samples and they should be coming in within the next few weeks.
Mr. Tatum said that he wanted to add that while the construction phase of the project is ongoing simultaneously the district must also plan for the re-opening of Central-Five/Jefferson School.  He said that all classroom staff has been notified of the process that will be used of the process to return them to Central-Five.  Mr. Tatum said that there was a memorandum sent to the Association President as well as to the Central Office Administration outlining, by contract, the process which will be followed in terms of returning the teachers to the building.  He said that additionally several meetings have taken place with the building principal, the music department and the physical education department has requested the opportunity to go in to see the facilities.  Mr. Tatum said that there are a lot of activities going on and he has also been discussing the actual move back; what materials will be needed for packing, etc.  He said that everything is being coordinated as timelines are looked at and hopefully there will be a smooth transition in opening the building in September 2013.  

Dr. Martin complimented Mr. Tatum.  He said that a number of staff members have approached him including the President of the U.T.E.A. to compliment Mr. Tatum on the sensitive way in which he handled approaching staff about which staff members would like to come back to Central-Five and which staff are interested in staying in the schools where they have been working for the past two years.  Dr. Martin said that this was an important piece as the district plans the re-entering of Central-Five and it has been handled beautifully by Mr. Tatum.  
Mr. Perkins said that he would also like to thank Mr. Tatum.  He said that any dislocation of this magnitude is difficult and the taxpayers of the Township of Union don’t see all of the background effort that is being done by staff that doesn’t show up in a classroom directly, but is nonetheless very important and essential.

Mr. Nufrio said that the teachers hopefully will have plenty of time so that they can pack their personal and classroom materials well before the end of the year.  Mr. Tatum said that one of the things that he is working on now is exactly that.  He said that there is actual gathering of boxes and materials and starting to put together a plan for the move. 

NEW BUSINESS

Mrs. Gaglione said that she had a participant in one of her classes at the YMCA who was an educator from Elizabeth and she wanted to send a compliment the district’s way.  The individual said that she was at Dr. Worth’s office (across from the Administration Building) a couple of weeks ago, during inclement weather and there were two students from the high school who were outside who assisted her to her car, and she thought that was a wonderful thing.  


Mr. Arminio said that the district has planned a Family Resource Day in order to provide information on various programs that are available in the schools and in the community.  He said that the district has noticed a recurring theme in the school community and the district has invited a number of community members, vendors and public program providers to discuss what types of programs are available in the Township. The day of information is scheduled on Saturday, April 13th 2013 from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. at Union High School cafeteria at no cost.  He said that parents will be provided information on a number of programs including after school and tutoring opportunities available at the Boys and Girls Club; Y.M.C.A. programs; Union Township Sports and Recreation Department programs as well as support programs such as grief services and NJ Kid Care. Mr. Arminio said that it is a great opportunity to find out information about all that the schools, town and community have to offer and information regarding this program will be listed on the District Website shortly.


Mr. Arminio said that Union High School Girls’ Track Team had two fantastic results.  He said that they won the Union County Tournament for the second year in a row and in that Tournament, Aisha Bisolou won three gold medals:  in the 55 meter dash she ran 7.17 (that is the number one time in the State of New Jersey and the number eleven time in the nation this season); in the 400 she ran a 57.39 which is number one in the state this season and number 13 nationally.  Mr. Arminio said that Jen Adobe won the 800 meter run; Fatima Iunda won the 55 meter hurdles; Jayda Jones won the high jump; Reyshunda Beasley won the shotput; and the girls also won the 1600 meter relay to win the Tournament.  He said that this past weekend, the Girls Track Team won the N.J.S.I.A.A. North Jersey Section 2 Championship in Toms River with 64 points.  Mr. Arminio said that the team will now set their sights on the All-Groups Championship which is coming up.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Mrs. Lipstein said that she believed there could never be too much good news about the Union School system and it was good to see what was going on at the two schools that made presentations this evening.  She said that communication is the most important thing.  Mrs. Lipstein said that she suggested when the district website is reconfigured to be sure that as much positive information is put on the website.  She said that the people of the community need to see the positive things that are going on in the schools.  Mrs. Lipstein said that the district can do a wonderful job utilizing the internet and its ability to put information and pictures out to the public.  She said that she was able to let the Battle Hill principal know that the Education Foundation is still funding school gardens (one of the Foundation’s long range plans).  Mrs. Lipstein said that she can guarantee that the Foundation will offer funds for the garden project.   She said that she will send an e-mail to each building principal to let them know that the Foundation is still funding school gardens in addition to the mini and macro grants that the Education Foundation is offering.  


Mrs. Lipstein said that she was intrigued that there is information about Burnet Middle School on a State website and she hoped that this information is also on the district’s website because people need to know that what is going on in Union is a model for other towns.

Mrs. Lipstein asked the board if they have rescheduled the planning meeting that was cancelled due to inclement weather.  Mr. Damato said that he was hoping that the board picked a new date tonight.  He said that March 5th or 6th work well for the business office because the budget needs to be presented to the Board for approval to be sent to the County by March 7th.  Mr. Damato said that it is suggested that the meeting take place from 6 to 10 p.m. on one of those days.  There was some discussion and it was the  consensus of the board that the meeting be scheduled on March 6th, 2013 from 6 to 10 p.m. 


Mrs. Lipstein said that several parents have attended PTA meetings where differentiated instruction was discussed by the principals.  Mr. Perkins said that Mrs. Cooley has taken it on as a personal challenge to be the liaison of the board to the PTAs.  
MOTION TO ADJOURN

There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mr. Arminio,   seconded by Mrs. Cooley that the meeting be adjourned.


AYE:

Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Cooley, Dr. Francis,  Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mr. Nufrio and Mr. Perkins


NAY:

None


ABSTAIN:
None


MOTION WAS CARRIED







Respectfully submitted







JAMES J. DAMATO
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